Minutes of The Annual Lillington and Leweston Parish Meeting
Held in The Vestry of St. Martins, Lillington on
Thursday 18th May 2022 at 7.00 pm

Present: 	
Councillor Nigel Williams (NW) (Chairman)
Mr Dermot MacDonald
Mr Les Evans 
Mrs Karen Williams
Mr Michael Hibbit
Mrs Diana Pinney
Mr Richard Pinney
Mrs Cherry Willoughby
Mr Nick Henderson
Mr David Wright
Mr Will Lawrence Archer
Mrs Fiona Ashley Miller
Mr Adam Lewis
Mr Peter Litchfield
Mr Rob Wood
Mr David Green 

1. Apologies for absence 
Charlie Boston, Mary Wright, Mark Ashley Miller, Lisa Lewis, Jane Crutcher 

2. Opening Remarks
The meeting was opened with a welcome from the Chairman, thanks for attendance and a promise to try to keep the duration of the meeting to under one hour. 

3. Minutes of the last meeting
It was resolved that the Minutes of 21st April 2022 were approved.  Proposed: Michael Hibbit, 2nd Karen Williams  

4. Matters Arising and Updates since last meeting 
Under AOB last year, Diana Pinney raised a concern about the bridle path  in the village. 

Cllr Williams offered to meet Diana Pinney on several occasions to discuss the matter but she hadn’t found the opportunity to do so. 

Cllr Williams had asked the Senior DC Footpaths Officer to visit, which he did some 10 days after the last Annual Meeting, and was subsequently advised that ‘the bridlepath is the same width as it always has been and is safe to use’. 

There were some comments by Diana Pinney concerning the bridle path and Cllr Williams advised that if there are any outstanding concerns these should be referred to Dorset Council. 
   5.	There have been 2 new planning Applications in the Lillington Parish area and 2 for Leweston.
Lillington:
P/VOC/2023/00014
Voltalia @ Higher Stockbridge Farm, Land At Higher Stockbridge Farm Lillington To Junction Seven Ash Common Road Stockbridge Dorset DT9 6EP
Installation of a renewable energy scheme comprising ground mounted photovoltaic arrays together with substation; transformer stations; access; internal access track; landscaping; biodiversity measures; security fencing; security measures; access gate; access improvement and ancillary infrastructure (variation to allow winter working) 
This was granted on 10/02/2023 and work has started.
P/HOU/2022/02136
Lower Stockbridge Cottage Lower Stockbridge Farm Lillington Sherborne DT9 6EP - Erect single storey side/rear extension, (demolish attached garage/store).
This was granted on 03/11/2022. 
An update on this one from last year: 
P/PAAC/2021/05487
Higher Farm Higher Street Lillington Sherborne DT9 6QX - Change of use of agricultural buildings to dwellings
Prior Approval Granted on 08/02/2022
This is the one where we understood that Mike Tizzard, our local farmer, would develop and move into. Castle Estates will now take this forward and Mike Tizzard will not be continuing with the project.
Leweston
P/FUL/2023/00187
Leweston School Leweston Sherborne DT9 6EN - Erect equestrian building with ancillary accommodation, outdoor menages/arenas, form additional parking and associated site works (demolish existing stable buildings). 

P/LBC/2023/00971
Leweston School Leweston Sherborne DT9 6EN - 
Alterations to existing walled garden to include new opening to East, extended opening to the West and rebuilding of East side
These are both currently under consideration
6.   Superfast Broadband / Wessex Internet Proposal
There is a proposal to fit ‘full fibre to the property’ to householders in Lillington. Approval from the landowners from the north and South is required to enable the main cable to be laid. Cllr Williams advised that he was content to approve his part to the North and our local farmer is considering it for the South. 
It will bring a step change in internet speeds and reliability to the area, and further developments were awaited with interest. The proposal was unanimously supported by a show of hands. 
Wessex Interest had asked some residents for access across their land and this had been given. There was though a concern that those in Higher Lillington had not been notified by Wessex Internet that they would be connected. There was also a question raised by David Wright as to who owns the network and whether this would be compatible with existing BT contracts. Cllr Williams agreed to seek answers to these questions and report back.
Post meeting Note: Wessex Internet said (23/5/23) that Higher Lillington will soon be offered fibre broadband and will be able to be connected, along with Lower Lillington by October this year.
While their network is exclusive to them at present, if BT/Openreach offer to buy into it it may be available to other providers – but not in the foreseeable future. BT may even continue their fibre from the cabinet at Windmill Hill Farm.
   7.     Cam Vale Community Hall situated in Longburton 
Cllr Williams said it had taken some 9 years and a great deal of his time and that of the other two Steering Group Members to bring this project to fruition. 
The Cam Vale Community Hall has been completed and is valued at nearly £3/4 million and was opened by our local MP, Chris Loder, on 11th March.
The Hall has an outside Play Area for children and hosts the following activities: Table Tennis, Short Mat Bowls, Badminton, Card Club, Pilates, Garden Club, Art Group, and Quiz Nights 
It is looking to setup a Film club and Pickleball Club and other activities when ideas come in. The Rose & Crown will hold events there using their licence for the sale of drinks. The Hall would be ideal for parties for those of any age group with some pretty clever lighting arrangements.
The facility is just as much Lillington and Leweston’s Community Hall as it is Longburton and Holnest’s – all in the Parish should feel free to use and enjoy its amazing facilities – be it for Community Planned Events or for own 18th, 21st, or 90th birthdays parties. If anyone would like a tour of the Hall please contact Cllr Williams.
This link shows what the Hall has to offer:
https://www.camvalecommunityhall.org.uk/general-information/minutes/
8. Church Matters - Update
Peter Litchfield provided an update of Church matters. 
Cam Vale Parish Council had increased the annual grant from £300 to £350.00 for maintenance of the graveyard. Michael Hibbett noted that the Parish Council grant amounted to some 10% of the Diocese payment each year and thanked the Parish Council for this contribution. 
Stuart was thanked for Churchyard grass cutting, and Jane Crutcher and all volunteers were thanked for Church cleaning and flowers.
Repairs to the chancelry roof repairs have been completed. Alyn Parsons was thanked for carrying out most of the minor works needed at the church. 
In 2024 it is likely that restoration work of the tower will be needed including repairs to the stonework and repointing. There is concern as to how this work will be funded and any fundraising ideas from the village would be greatly appreciated.
Ride & stride will take place on Saturday 9th Sept 2023. Rob Wood is taking over of the running of this event on behalf of Lillington Church. 
There is now have a church family service being held usually on the first Sunday of every month, with coffee and biscuits afterwards, everyone is welcome but those who can’t attend the service can come along for coffee at 10.30.
Cllr Williams asked if anyone had any thoughts on what else they would like from their church and to approach churchwardens with their ideas. Michael Hibbit noted that it is not known how much the restoration of the tower will cost and suggested that possibly a ‘Friends of Lillington Church’ association could be created to raise funds for major expenditures; there was sufficient funding for day to day running cost from Gift Aid and standing orders. 

Fiona Ashley Miller, on behalf of all thanked Louise Litchfield and the PCC for all their work throughout the year. 

Cherry Willoughby asked if Voltalia had made a contribution to anything. Cllr Williams said that they had provided a solar panel system to the CVVH and are prepared to give St Martins some money against recent receipts and this is being taken forward by Mark Ashley Miller. 
9.  Roads, Verges and Potholes - to include sign at top of Gordon’s Lane.
The sign to Lower Farm placed by Mike Tizzard some 11 months ago seems to have done the trick. Cllr Williams has a sign, approved by DC last year saying ‘Not Suitable for HGVs’ but it was felt by many that that it was not now necessary.  If it does become necessary and a quorum of people feel that way, then it can be reconsidered. 
	
Resurfacing in part of Lower Lillington was done last year. The road is improved, but, as we can all see, has weeds growing back through it. 

Jane Crutcher informed Cllr Williams that the unsafe wall in front of Middle Farm is to be rebuilt when the stonemason has the capacity to do so and then the safety barriers will be removed. A wait of several more months is anticipated as the stonemason is inundated with work.        
	
Dianna Pinney reported at the last APM that the newly placed Saddle Stones on the corner by her house were on her land. 

Upon further enquiry with DC Highways, it is the case that the verge in front of Manor Farmhouse, leading from the road junction down the bridleway and past the church belongs to that property. However, the road surface is owned and managed for the benefit everyone by DC Highways and, as such, is freely available for public use, remembering it is also the main entry/exit for the property, so care should be taken if parking while visiting, say, the church.

An issue was raised by Richard Pinney concerning the western access road to Lower Farm where the road surface has worn away and there are deep dips/trenches in the road on either side from heavy milk lorry traffic. Cllr Williams reported that he had arranged for verge repairs in concrete to be done several years ago and agreed that the road was now in a very poor state. DC Highways had said last year that the road was too far gone for a simple resurfacing and it should be done properly when funds permit. Richard Pinney also said that the drains on the top road to Beer Hackett were blocked leading to water running down the same road to Lower Farm which became particularly dangerous when icy. He agreed to report the blocked drains on the Dorset Council website.  

Verges:

While researching the last item, Cllr Williams has discovered that just about all verges in our village up to the property boundary wall belong to DC Highways who remain responsible for them. Going back some 20-30 years they used to keep the roads and pavements clear of mud and growth, but with budget cuts, this appears to be a thing of the past. It’s safe to say that we are all grateful to everyone for taking the time to keep the drains clear of debris in the rainy season, and the verges in front of their houses looking good to keep our village as pretty as it is. 

Unusually, at Ash House, the Highways verge is several metres deep in front of their boundary wall. There are a couple of trees there which were planted by DC with signs at their bases and it isn’t clear who should maintain this area. Cllr Williams has spoken to Will Lawrence Archer about this and it isn’t clear to him either. Either way, it is good to see that the area it is being productively used to temporarily house the Ash House family chickens. 

May/June are always months when the grass on the verges grows very rapidly making Gordons Lane, in particular, quite dangerous if cars drive too quickly round the blind bends. 

Every year Cllr Williams has urged Highways to make two cuts instead of the regulation 1 – and sometimes these requests were successful. A request for a cut will be made very soon but no promises could be made. 

Potholes:

Cllr Williams reported that there has been some luck over the last few months with potholes being repaired within a couple of weeks of being reported. The quality of some repairs made is though questionable. If you see any, please report these via the DC website:

https://www.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk/roads-highways-maintenance/report-a-problem-on-the-road-or-pavement 

   10.  Red Telephone Box 
Charlie Boston kindly volunteered to take forward organising the painting of the BT Phone box. He has had a busy year and said that he will be taking this forward in due course.
    11. Matters raised by Leweston and Lillington residents
An issue of a blocked possibly crushed drain 200m East of Windmill Hill Farm    was raised by Les Evans. This has been jetted but there is still an issue. 
Cllr Williams offered to report this on the Highways portal with an explanatory   note suggesting that the drain has probably been crushed by the weight of traffic and seek further remedial works – and will report back in due course. 
    12. Any Other Business   
No other issues were raised and the Chairman concluded the meeting at 7:12 pm. 
							David Green, Clerk to CVPC
